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Minutes of the Development Control Committee Meeting held on 9 June 2015 at 10:00 am in the King Edmund Chamber, Endeavour House, Ipswich.
	Present:
	Councillors Peter Beer (Chairman), Graham Newman, (Vice Chairman), Helen Armitage, Janet Craig, Jessica Fleming, Michael Gower, Richard Kemp, Tim Marks, Bill Quinton, Stephen Searle, Reg Silvester and Joanna Spicer.

	Also present:
	Councillors Sonia Barker, Trevor Beckwith and Gordon Jones.

	Supporting officers present:
	Rebekah Butcher (Democratic Services Officer), Mark Barnard (Historic Buildings Officer), Claire Barritt (Locum Property Lawyer), Graham Gunby (Senior Development Management Officer), John Pitchford (Head of Planning) and Anita Seymour (Development Manager).


Election of Vice Chairman for 2015-2016
On the proposition of Councillor Peter Beer, seconded by Councillor Jessica Fleming, it was agreed that Councillor Graham Newman be elected as Vice-Chairman for the 2015/16 Municipal Year.
Apologies for Absence and Substitutions
Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Stephen Burroughes (substituted by Councillor Michael Gower), Councillor John Goodwin and Councillor Andrew Stringer.
Declarations of Interest and Dispensations
There were no declarations of interest or dispensations.
Minutes of the Previous Meeting
The minutes of the meeting held on 30 April 2015 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
Proposed Variation of Conditions, North Farm, Barnham
The Committee considered a report at Agenda Item 5 which sought a variation of planning permission SE/2012/0782 to decouple the stipulated end use of the extracted minerals (permission references SE/12/0782 and F/12/0367) from supplying the A11 Thetford to Fiveways improvements works, to instead supplying predominantly the Lignacite concrete block works in Brandon. The application also proposed extracting the sand and gravel over a 4.5 year period as opposed to the original 2.5 year period, with no working during the summer months.
Members of the Committee had visited the site on 5 June 2015.
Mr Andy Watson, representing the farming business R Watson and Sons which opposed the application, addressed the Committee. Mr Watson informed the Committee they objected to both the variation of conditions and the storage of sand and gravel from the Barnham site via an off-road haul route. Mr Watson described the original application as speculative, as it was only granted to meet a specific short term purpose which wasn’t required after all. He stated there would be considerable risks of granting the permission on a site within the Breckland Special Protection Area. Mr Watson informed the Committee that the delivery of a restoration scheme could not be secured as the applicant did not control the land. He explained the land was within a protected agricultural tenancy, therefore it would not be sufficient to evict the agricultural tenant. Mr Watson commented that the mineral extraction now was for commercial reasons and carried little or no public benefit with no guarantee of any long term mitigation. He added that the harm would be significant to the amenity of local residents and users of the byway, and the impact of gradual erosion on the long term viability of his long standing family farming business. Mr Watson felt that the application was an attempt to secure a completely different permission to that originally granted, which was supposed to cease in October 2014. He added that now the works were proposed to continue until 2020 there would likely be future proposals to extend the time and area of operations. In conclusion, Mr Watson stated the proposals (both Agenda Item 5 and 6) were substantially different to the original application, there was no guarantee of a fully deliverable restoration scheme and they both represented opportunistic bad planning and asked that both applications were refused.
Mr Richard Tilley, Director for CgMs Consulting, spoke on behalf of the applicant; Elvedon Farms Ltd. Mr Tilley informed the Committee he was grateful for the time the Committee spent at the site visit to see the measures put in place in order to ensure no harm was caused to users of the small section of byway. Mr Tilley went on to explain the local benefits of the scheme, including the fact that Lignacite was identified as a key source of material, and this application would underpin 60 to 70 jobs over a five year period. Mr Tilley informed the Committee that although an amicable agreement could not be reached with the tenant farmers, they had been assured by solicitors they were acting lawfully. In conclusion, Mr Tilley assured the Committee that the aim of this application was to bring benefits to the environment, and there would be advantages for the local habitat, particularly during Stone Curlew season, with most impacts being limited over a shorter time period per annum.
Councillor Joanna Spicer, as local councillor for Blackbourn, addressed the Committee on behalf of residents. Councillor Spicer referred back to Minute 50 from 5 March 2015 meeting and wanted to remind the Committee that this application was for a ‘windfall site’ and not a ‘borrow pit’, meaning certain policies did not apply. She questioned how long it would take the Haul Route to recover bearing in mind it was 10m away from the tree line, and over agricultural land. She added that the bund was an eyesore. Councillor Spicer made comments about the process for member input and voting at the meeting (which were clarified by the Lawyer present). She also asked that the Committee took no account of a letter received from the company Lignacite Ltd the night prior to the meeting as she felt it was not helpful. Councillor Spicer informed the Committee that she could not see a good reason to carve up 7 km of Special Protection Area, but agreed the watercourse was a good enhancement. In conclusion, Cllr Spicer urged the Committee to refuse the application.
Councillor Reg Silvester, local councillor for Brandon, addressed the Committee. Councillor Silvester informed the Committee there was only one objection received yet Natural England did not raise any objections. He considered that fraught relationship of the tenant farmers and the applicant was a tenant-landlord issue and not a planning matter. In relation to the Haul Route, Cllr Silvester reminded the Committee that it was on private land, except where it crossed the B1106. Cllr Silvester believed it was a well-documented application.
Decision: On the proposition of Councillor Jessica Fleming, seconded by Councillor Reg Silvester, the Committee resolved that the application be granted subject to the conditions recommended in the report by the Director of Resource Management.
Reason for Decision: Having regard to the provisions of the Development Plan and the responses from consultees, the Committee considered the proposed variation of conditions had acceptable environmental impact.
Alternative options: There were none considered.
Declarations of interest: There were none declared, although Cllr Spicer, having received advice from the Monitoring Officer, did not vote on the matter.
Dispensations: There were none noted.
Use of Land at Contract Farm, Eleveden
At Agenda Item 6, the Committee considered a report which sought approval for a temporary storage site for sand and gravel extracted from Barnham Pit with associated access route from London Road for drop-off and pick-up of material.
Members of the Committee had visited the site on 5 June 2015.
Mr Richard Tilley, Director for CgMs Consulting, spoke on behalf of the applicant; Elvedon Farms Ltd. Mr Tilley informed the Committee that agreement had been reached with Eleveden Primary School regarding parking provision which had now been moved to the rear of the school. He confirmed that with this in place, there should be few problems and were happy to accept the conditions in the report.
Councillor Reg Silvester, local councillor for Brandon, addressed the Committee. Councillor Silvester informed the Committee that he attended Eleveden Primary School after the site visit during the morning and confirmed that all children were taken to the rear of the school and it took about half an hour for everyone to be dropped-off. Councillor Silvester believed that the number of trucks travelling the old A11 was minimal and very controlled and that it should not impact the school in any way. He confirmed Eleveden Estates maintained good relationships with the school. In conclusion, Councillor Silvester believed the application should proceed and he was minded to support it.
Decision: On the proposition of Councillor Richard Kemp seconded by Councillor Reg Silvester, the Committee resolved that the application be granted subject to the conditions recommended in the report by the Director of Resource Management.
Reason for Decision: Having regard to the provisions of the Development Plan and there being no objections from consultees, the aggregates storage facility was considered by the Committee to have acceptable environmental impact.
Alternative options: There were none considered.
Declarations of interest: There were none declared.
Dispensations: There were none noted.
Councillors Joanna Spicer and Reg Silvester left the room at 11.28 am.
Councillor Joanna Spicer entered the room at 11.33 am.
Councillor Reg Silvester entered the room at 11.38 am.
Pakefield High School, London Road, Pakefield
Agenda Item 7, the Committee considered a retrospective application which sought authorisation for the installation of temporary classroom units. The classroom units were located on a car park at the front of the recently constructed Pakefield High School. The purpose of the temporary classroom block was to provide accommodation for pupils and staff whilst the former Pakefield Middle School building was demolished and phase three of the High School was constructed and commissioned.
Councillor Sonia Barker, local councillor for Pakefield, addressed the Committee. Councillor Barker informed the Committee she was concerned that the location of the new buildings was not as the plan suggested. She attended the meeting to voice the concerns of local resident, Mrs Sally Jermyn. Councillor Barker informed the Committee that residents still felt aggrieved with the School Organisation Review; even though it took place a number of years ago, but the apparent breakdown in communications relating to this matter was perceived as arrogance on the behalf of Suffolk County Council (SCC). Councillor Barker stated that Mrs Jermyn had been particularly angry with regards to planning notices indicating the work had yet to be completed when it clearly had already taken place. She highlighted the fact that departments within SCC had not communicated properly to each other, and also with the resident’s local to the school which had led to a breakdown of trust. Councillor Barker also raised concern with the proximity of the temporary building to Mrs Jermyn’s house, causing vulnerability for the family and pupils at the school which can only be resolved by using frosted glass on both windows facing their property. Councillor Barker also sought assurance from the Committee that the temporary classrooms would be removed by December 2016. In conclusion, Councillor Barker believed that SCC should apologise to Mrs Jermyn and her family for sending them notification’s for planning permission for the temporary classrooms already on-site, in order to restore trust in the Council.   
Decision: On the proposition of Councillor Richard Kemp, seconded by Councillor Michael Gower, the Committee resolved that the application be granted subject to the conditions recommended in the report by the Director of Resource Management.
The Committee agreed that a letter of complaint be sent to the applicant detailing the Committees displeasure at how this planning application was implemented. The Committee also recommended that the applicant sends a letter of explanation as soon as possible to Mrs Jermyn and her family. 
Reason for Decision: The Committee considered the temporary demand for additional classroom accommodation against the temporary impact upon residential amenity was acceptable.
Alternative options: There were none considered
Declarations of interest: There were none declared.
Dispensations: There were none noted.
Proposed Construction of Moreton Hall Secondary School
The Committee considered a report at Agenda Item 8 which sought approval for the construction of a new Secondary School and shared use community sports facility including Sports Hall, All Weather and grass pitches. The application included: a change of use of land formerly in agricultural use to playing fields; new vehicular and pedestrian accesses; associated car parking; and external works.
Members of the Committee had visited the site on 5 June 2015.
The Committee noted two corrections to the report as following:
· On page 89:  rename the table to: Table 1 Parking Provision; and
· Amend the table notes to: *Numbers include 6 Taxi drop-off spaces.
Mr Graham West, a local resident who opposed the application, addressed the Committee. Mr West informed the Committee that he did not object to the principle of the application, however he objected to the location of the proposed site of the Heart Building which he felt would be in close proximity to his house. He stated it was false analogy to state that the building was only as high as a house when they were two entirely different constructions. The new building would be a lot higher and therefore he would be overlooked by the pupils inside the building. Mr West commented that the proposed build would impact upon his privacy and the outlook of his home. He believed the Heart Building should be positioned to the south of the site, adjacent to the relief road. He added that as the proposal currently stood it would blight his and other residents’ lives with a complete blockage of view. 
Mrs Claire Reid, a local resident who opposed the application, addressed the Committee. Mrs Reid echoed the views of Mr West and stated that she could see no reason why the Heart Building could not be rotated facing out on to the business park site. She stated that if this was achieved there would be no objections from local residents as it would no longer be overbearing and the landscaping could then be viewed from the relief road. 
Mrs Joy Stodart, Project Lead for the School Organisation Review, spoke on behalf of the applicant. Mrs Stodart informed the Committee that a new school was needed to provide 120 spaces per year group due to changes arising from the School Organisation Review, and it was needed to be implemented by September 2016. Over time, the new high school would need to grow to provide places for students from new housing developments (as many as 5,000 to 6,000 houses). Mrs Stodart confirmed they had considered a number of configurations before settling upon the final proposal, after significant consultation. She described the proposal before the Committee, sharing how the Heart Building provided opportunities to employ flexible teaching styles as well as support for independent study, and being a main focal point for the community as a whole. She added that the core admin and other infrastructure areas had been designed to support ease of movement and access as well as effective management of the school and the site. Mrs Stodart confirmed the community facilities had been designed with St Edmundsbury Borough Council which had invested funds in to the facility with the aim they were available for hire during non-school hours. Mrs Stodart informed the Committee that the landscape design provided visual links between each of the teaching areas with soft landscaping to provide texture and interest, particularly along the Lady Miriam Way elevation of the Heart Building. Mrs Stodart assured the Committee that the design had provided a school which was safe and secure for all users with substantial parking including on-site drop-off arrangements, as well as infrastructure for cycling and walking (designed in partnership with Highways) to ensure that sustainable travel to school could be achieved for the majority of students and staff who lived in the area. Mrs Stodart informed the Committee that the applicant had considered an alternative proposal submitted by the Moreton Hall Residents’ Association, and responded in detail to explain why that plan raised a wide range of issues which could not be overcome satisfactorily. This included: why the alternative scheme did not fit on to the site; light into the classrooms; drainage; as well as acoustic and light breaks between the school and residential properties. In conclusion, Mrs Stodart shared with the Committee the applicants brief for the new school, and commended it to the Committee for approval.
Councillor Trevor Beckwith, local councillor for Eastgate and Moreton Hall, addressed the Committee. Councillor Beckwith informed the Committee of his disappointment at what he felt was another application where concerns raised during consultation had not been addressed. He stated that a sensible proposal brought forward by the Moreton Hall Residents’ Association, which included an alternative layout, had been dismissed. Councillor Beckwith informed the Committee of his dissatisfaction of the design before them. He felt it would encourage poor parking behaviour by parents and would lead to the same issues experienced by so many schools in Suffolk. Councillor Beckwith stated that the Council were unhelpful in resolving issues whilst communities were left to pick up the pieces. Councillor Beckwith concluded stating that he thought the proposal was poor and rushed and asked the Committee to address his concerns.
Councillor Terry Clements, local councillor for Thingoe South, was unable to attend the meeting and sent his apologies. The Chairman read out a statement on his behalf. Councillor Clements informed the Committee that he fully supported the need for a new Upper School in the area but shared concerns of the Parish Council as to travel arrangements at the school and the travel plan. He stated that this should be seen as an opportunity to look at the whole area with an overall travel plan as he believed it would give local residents a greater feeling of confidence in what was being proposed. He confirmed that he and district councillor Rebecca Hopfensperger shared concerns about other roads in the area, particularly Bury to Thurston road, and had committed to making the case to implement suitable speed restrictions. In conclusion, he informed the Committee that this application should not be seen in isolation, but should encompass all affected roads including the A14 through to Sow Lane in order to achieve real improvements to traffic problems in this area. 
Decision: On the proposition of Councillor Richard Kemp, seconded by Councillor Bill Quinton, the Committee resolved that the application be refused.
Reason for Decision: Members considered the blandness of the design had no architectural merit and the layout was inappropriate for the site, mainly due to the Heart Building’s proximity to residential dwellings.
The Committee felt inadequate information had been provided with regards to the safety of pupils accessing and being dropped off at the school.
Members also voiced concerns over safety for people using the footway/cycleway adjacent to the runway for Rougham Airfield, and also the close proximity of the airfield to the proposed site.
Alternative options: It was proposed by Councillor Graham Newman, and seconded by Councillor Peter Beer, to grant planning permission providing that a Memorandum of Understanding was completed between the Director for Children and Young People and the Corporate Management Team Lead for Public Protection, Highways and Transport covering the implementation of highway works identified; that an appropriate bond was put aside for further provision of highways improvements (if necessary); and subject to the conditions in the report by the Director of Resource Management. A vote was taken. Five members voted in favour of the motion and seven voted against it. Therefore the motion was rejected.
Declarations of interest: There were none declared.
Dispensations: There were none noted.
Councillor Joanna Spicer left the meeting at 1.14 pm.
Councillor Richard Kemp left the meeting at 1.17 pm.
Guildhall Feoffment Primary School, Bury St Edmunds
The Committee considered a report at Agenda Item 9 which sought approval to site a double temporary classroom unit at Guildhall Feoffment Primary School for a period of up to two years. The unit was required as part of the School Organisational Review (SOR), which would see pupil numbers rise from 268 at present to 363 by 2016-17. A reduction in the Pupil Admission Number (PAN) from 50 to 45 from 2016-17 would result in the capacity of the school being reduced to 315 places.
The Committee noted two corrections to the report as follows:
· At paragraph 3 (page 111), condition 2 b) ii) A02/02A Proposed temporary unit.
· At paragraph 3 (page 111), delete condition 3.
· At paragraph 21 (page 115) – delete and amend to ‘no objection’.
Mr Stephen Mills, representing Churchgate Area Association which opposed the application, addressed the Committee. Mr Mills informed the Committee of the area’s association within the historic grid of Bury St Edmunds. He stated that he did not object to the application itself, but to the lack of vision over traffic management within the school’s vicinity. Mr Mills informed the Committee of the detrimental affect it was having on the amenity of local residents. He continued stating that parking was appalling on Bridewell Lane, with lazy parents parking half an hour ahead of children leaving school, as well blocking residents’ garages. Although incidents had been reported to the Head Teacher, no action had been taken to date. Mr Mills informed the Committee that when the perpetrators were challenged, he received verbal abuse and it was making him ill. Mr Mills believed that this application represented and opportunity to address these concerns; and informed the Committee that a Suffolk County Council survey found Bridewell Lane to be one of the most dangerous roads in Bury. In conclusion, Mr Mills stated that he did not believe a Travel Plan would be enough to address concerns, but felt there should be more involvement with the police, in order to hold parents to account. The lives of local residents were blighted. 
Decision: On the proposition of Councillor Michael Gower, seconded by Councillor Graham Newman, the Committee unanimously agreed that the application be granted subject to the conditions recommended in the report by the Director of Resource Management.
Reason for Decision: The Committee considered the temporary classroom was required in the short term to accommodate additional pupil numbers, until new permanent accommodation was provided. This extra provision conformed to guidance in the National Planning Policy Framework which stated that local authorities should give great weight to the need to expand schools.
There would be no adverse impact on residential amenity or on the character or appearance of the conservation area.
The Committee also considered the impact of additional pupil numbers on peak time traffic in the vicinity of the school was capable of being managed through measures to be set out in a revised school Travel Plan and Memorandum of Understanding.
Alternative options: There were none considered.
Declarations of interest: There were none declared.
Dispensations: There were none noted.
Councillor Helen Armitage left the meeting at 1.32 pm.
Councillor Michael Gower left the room at 1.38 pm.
Councillor Tim Marks left the meeting at 1.38 pm.
Councillor Michael Gower entered the room at 1.40 pm.
Variation of Conditions 4 (Noise Limits) and 9 (Hours) of Planning Permission MS/1190/11, Viridor Landfill Site, Great Blakenham
The Committee considered a report at Agenda Item 10 which sought permission to vary conditions 4 (noise limits) and 9 (hours) of planning permission MS/1190/11, to verify evening noise limits and allow an extension of time for delivery of waste to the Materials Recycling Facility.
The Committee noted a correction to the report at paragraph 4, (page 119), condition 4 as follows:
4) Noise from the Materials Recycling Facility shall not exceed the following noise levels at the following locations and times 
Residential premises at Blueleighs Caravan Park (Location 1) and Chalk Hill Lane (Location 2):
07:00-19:00 	49 dB LA eq, 1hr
19:00-22:00 	47 dB LA eq, 1hr
22:00-07:00 	42 dB LA eq, 15min
Residential Premises at Chapel Lane (Location 3):
07:00-19:00 	55 dB LA eq, 1hr
19:00-22:00  	55 dB LA eq, 1hr
22:00-07:00  	42 dB LA eq, 15 min
Residential Promises at Wainwright Gardens (Location 4):
07:00-19:00 	52 dB LA eq, 1hr
19:00-22:00 	49 dB LA eq, 1hr
22:00-07:00 	42 dB LA eq, 15 min
Residential Promises at Cottage Farm (Location 5):
07:00-19:00 	48 dB LA eq, 1hr
19:00-22:00 	45 dB LA eq, 1hr
22:00-07:00 	42 dB LA eq, 15 min
Residential Promises at Blakenham Fields Development (Location 6):
07:00-19:00 	55 dB LA eq, 1hr
19:00-22:00 	55 dB LA eq, 1hr
22:00-07:00 	42 dB LA eq, 15 min
Councillor John Field, local councillor for Gipping Valley, was unable to attend the meeting and sent his apologies. The Chairman read out a short statement on his behalf. Councillor Field informed the Committee that he thought the application was acceptable. The lorry route would be unlikely to disturb other people.


[bookmark: _GoBack]Decision: On the proposition of Councillor Jessica Fleming, seconded by Councillor Graham Newman, the Committee unanimously agreed that the application be granted subject to the conditions recommended in the report by the Director of Resource Management.
Reason for Decision: The Committee considered that there would not be any unacceptable environmental impacts arising from the proposed changes and that the application accorded with Local Plan Policy CS4.
Alternative options: There were none considered.
Declarations of interest: There were none declared.
Dispensations: There were none noted.
Urgent Business
There was no urgent business.

The meeting closed at 1.34 pm.
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